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Overview and Scrutiny Issues
1.
A Snapshot of some of the Scrutiny Work currently being undertaken
Children and Young People’s Policy and Scrutiny Committee

The main item for discussion recently has been the outcomes of the joint CQC/Ofsted report on Safeguarding provision and services for Looked After Children in Essex, which was published in August.  Most of the work on this is being carried out be a standing Sub-Committee of seven of our Committee members, which is meeting monthly to ensue that the Areas for Improvement are being implemented.  This report has major repercussions not only for the County Council but for all agencies who deal with children and young people in the County.

The Committee is also working on ways in which the Council can best carry out its corporate parenting role.  It has a close link with the Corporate Parenting Panel and is encouraging its Members to visit and take an active interest in children’s homes.  The Committee is also looking at how young people can be involved with the decision making process, with a presentation on Project 42 and monitoring of the work of the Youth Scrutiny Committee.  Members are also being asked to take an active interest in the ECC Apprenticeships scheme for young people.

Finally, we are receiving regular updates on those areas of the Corporate Scorecard where services are performing below expectations and also looking at how the Transformation Programme will affect services for children and families.

Community Wellbeing and Older People Policy and Scrutiny Committee
Occupational Therapy Service Review: The Committee reviewed the initial findings from the internal review of the Occupational Therapy Service currently being undertaken.  The Committee made six recommendations to the Cabinet Member which will feed into the review.  The Committee will consider the review again in December.
Libraries, Goldlay Gardens: The Committee received an update from the Library Service on the Goldlay Gardens site.  This was followed up by a Member visit. The Committee will receive a further report in November.

Supporting People Action Plan: The Committee received a report on the work of the Supporting People Programme and actions being taken to address the removal of the Administration Grant and the reduction in the Programme Grant.  The Committee discussed the appropriateness, cost effectiveness and best provision for support of vulnerable people and, where applicable, whether such issues should be addressed whilst the individuals were in social care.

Absence Management: A Task and Finish Group has been gathering evidence on the reasons behind absences within the AH&CW directorate.  The final report is expected to be delivered to Committee in November or December 2010, with recommendations for improvement.

Complaints and Representations: The Task and Finish Group completed its review, and the Committee received, considered and approved the recommendations; which were subsequently presented to the Cabinet Member.

Delayed Discharges: The joint (with HOSC) Task and Finish Group has met on three occasions.  A final evidence-gathering session is to be arranged.  Links have been established with the PCTs to receive evidence of good and bad practice in terms of NHS delays and their associated causes.

Adult Safeguarding: Is a standing item on the Committee, with the ESAB Annual Report, and quarterly updates received.

Extra Care Sheltered Housing: Members will commence scrutiny in November.  New Extra Care accommodation has opened recently in Witham, and a Member site visit will be arranged. This will build upon the site visit undertaken to two extra care accommodation sites in Cambridgeshire.
Member Visits to Residential Care Homes: The Committee receives quarterly updates on the schedule of visits by Members to Adult Residential Care Homes.

Future items include Homelessness, the Target Operating Model and Transformation, Heritage and Culture, Wellbeing Centres.

Economic Development and Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee

The Committee has a full work programme over the coming months that ranges from a new review on the way that works are undertaken in the highways by the utility companies, to monitoring progress on the Essex Legacy from the 2012 Olympic Games and Paralympic Games.

The Committee has completed an interim scrutiny review on Banking on Essex.  As it is a high profile initiative, the Committee wanted to scrutinise it in terms of its operational progress, and its role in terms of economic development and business support in Essex.  As the initiative was launched in December 2009 we intend to review what impact it has had after a year’s operation in January 2011.

In September we embarked upon a new review on the effectiveness of the County Council’s own carbon reduction and energy efficiency agenda given the important ramifications if it fails to comply with the UK’s national Low Carbon Transition Plan.  A Task and Finish Group will be established in due course to take forward the scrutiny investigation.

An important part of the scrutiny process is to monitor how, as scrutineers, we have been able to influence the Council’s activity through our investigation and subsequent recommendations.  The Committee concluded its original review of Bus Telematics in March 2009, and has now reviewed how its recommendations have been addressed.  While we were pleased to learn about the changes that have been made to improve the current system in Essex, we are concerned about the length of time that appears to have been taken in the development of a business case for future improvements to real time passenger information (RTPI) and the making of decisions.  Given criticisms of the existing system, some Members remain sceptical about the shape of any future investment in RTPI.

Executive Scrutiny Committee

The Committee has continued its review into the Transformation Programme and has received presentations from the Executive Director of Commercial Services around the development of shared services, and from the Director for Customer Services who provided information about the future of customer interface arrangements and development of the new website. The future work programme for the review includes procurement, property strategy, governance, communications and contractual partners.  The review is expected to be ongoing throughout 2011.

In September the Committee received a presentation from Councillor Finch, the Cabinet Member for Finance and the Transformation Programme, setting out an overview of the budget setting for 2011/12. The Committee agreed that the Cabinet Member would be invited to return to the November meeting to provide further detailed information about the 2011/12 budget, and to enable the Committee to have input into the process.

 

The work of the now disbanded Central Services Committee has been amalgamated with the work of the Executive Scrutiny Committee.  The Capita Resourcing review that was carried out by a Task and Finish Group convened from the Central Services Policy and Scrutiny Committee will be reviewed by the Executive Scrutiny Committee in the near future.  Those Members that carried out the original review will be invited to take part in this process.

The Committee has also considered a School Governor appointment decision call-in, and regular reports on performance and quarterly financial outturns.

Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee

The Committee continues to undertake a strategic overview and scrutiny role in a period of much change in the health service.  It has received a number of presentations from Primary Care Trusts on how they propose to divest themselves of their provider services and become purely commissioning authorities by 1 April 2011.  It was very helpful to receive all of these submissions at the same time, to get a picture of activity across the whole County.  The Committee is also aware of the mergers taking place between PCTs to streamline their senior management arrangements and commissioning functions.

A number of more local issues are being reviewed by joint HOSC/Area Forum/local council task and finish groups, allowing these to be looked at by Members at the most appropriate level.

Essex continues to play a major role at regional level, chairing the Regional Health Chairs Forum and its officer support group.

Safer and Stronger Communities Overview and Scrutiny Committee

Since the Committee’s last report to Council work is in progress towards the publication of its final scrutiny reports on Street Lighting at Night, and Essex Heritage.  We have also considered the Government‘s Consultation on ‘Policing in the 21st Century: Reconnecting police and the people’, and forwarded our comments to the Cabinet Member for consideration as part of the Council’s formal response.

The Committee is in the process of beginning two new scrutiny reviews:

· The off site emergency planning requirements around COMAH (Control of Major Accident Hazards) sites in Essex

· The management of “A Boards” (advertising boards) on the publicly maintainable highway.

Aside from inviting witnesses to submit evidence for our consideration, we will be using a variety of methods for gathering evidence in both cases including site visits, local meetings, and a questionnaire.  Both of these subjects are emotive.  Nevertheless through our investigations we will listen to the various arguments presented to the Committee and, based upon the evidence received, will aim to reach some clear conclusions.

2.
Other Issues

Strengthening the Scrutiny Function
Whilst there is an acknowledgement that there have been improvements in the way the Council carries out the scrutiny function, the Scrutiny Board is aware that there are some specific issues that need to be addressed:

· demonstrating clear outcomes in order to access properly the benefit of the function to the Council;
· having a clear work programme in place against which outcomes can be monitored;
· putting in place arrangements that make the best use of members’ skills, knowledge and experience;
· engaging more consistently with outside bodies to take account of their extensive expertise and experience;
· ensuring that there is transparency and awareness of the scrutiny function;
· responding appropriately and timely to developments nationally.

The Board will be working over the coming months to make sure these issues are properly addressed.
Effective Scrutiny for Members Guide

The Scrutiny Board has agreed a guide to help members carry out effective scrutiny, which will be made available to all members.

Appointment of Statutory Scrutiny Officer
The appointment of the statutory “scrutiny officer” is dealt with in the Council Issues Report.
John Aldridge
Chairman of the Scrutiny Board

